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INDIANAPOLIS PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION – INDYGO 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS’ PUBLIC MEETING  

AGENDA – MARCH 27, 2014  
 

New Business 
  

RECOGNITIONS 
 

ACTION ITEMS  
 

A-1 Consideration of Approval of Minutes from the Board Meeting held on January 23, 
2014 and minutes from the February 27, 2014 Board Meeting – Danny Crenshaw 

 
A-2 Consideration of Vendor Selection and Approval of Contract for Floor Drain 

Replacement – Mike Birch  

A-3 Consideration of Vendor Selection and Approval of Contract for Rehab Electric 

Buses – Mike Birch 

 
  

Old Business 
  
 

INFORMATION ITEMS  
   

I-1 Consideration of Receipt of the Finance Report for February 2014 – Andy Jackson 
 
I-2 Consideration of Receipt of Operations Report for February 2014 – Mike Birch 
 
I-3 Consideration of Receipt of Business Development Report for February 2014 – 

Roscoe Brown 
 
I-4 Consideration of Receipt of Human Resources Report for February 2014 – Phalease 

Crichlow 
 
I-5 CEO Update – Mike Terry 
 
 
 

 

Executive Session Prior to Board Meeting 
[Per IC 5-14- 1.5.6.1(b) (2) (A) and (B) & IC 5-14-1.5.6.1 (b) (9)] 

Our next Board Meeting will be Thursday, April 24, 2014 @ 5:00 p.m. 



IndyGo Agenda 
3-27-2014 

Item No. A – 1 
 

 

 

 

TO:  Board of Directors 

FROM:  Jill D. Russell, General Counsel 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

 
 
ISSUE: Attached for your review and approval are the minutes from the Board of Directors’ 

Public Board Meeting that was held on Thursday, January 23, 2014 and also the minutes 
from the Thursday, February 27th board meeting.  

 
 
 
  
 

RECOMMENDATION: Approve the minutes for the above listed meeting. 

 

 
 
 
 
Jill D. Russell 
General Counsel 
 
 
Attachment 
 



 

 

 

 

JANUARY 23, 2014 

IPTC BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 

 



Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation 

Board of Directors Board Meeting 
Minutes 

 
Thursday, January 23, 2014 

 
The Board of Directors of Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation met on Thursday, 
January 23, 2014, at 5 p.m. at the office of the Corporation.  Present were board members, 
Danny Crenshaw, Alan Rowland, Juan Gonzalez, Tommie Jones, Jason Konesco and Gregory 
Hahn.   
 
Also present: Michael A. Terry, President/CEO, Jill Russell, General Counsel, Roscoe Brown, VP 
of Business Development-Interim, Mike Birch, VP/COO, Andy Jackson, VP of Finance, and other 
members of staff.  Members of the public were also present. 
 
Chair Danny Crenshaw called the January 23, 2014 Indianapolis Public Transportation 
Corporation Board of Directors’ Meeting to order.   
 
RECOGNITIONS 
None 
 
 
ACTION ITEMS 
 
ACTION ITEM 1: Consideration of Approval of Minutes from the Board Meeting held on  

December 5, 2013  
 
Mr. Crenshaw asked if everyone had an opportunity to review the minutes from the December 
5th Board meeting and if there were any changes or amendments.  The motion by Juan 
Gonzalez to accept the minutes from the board meeting was seconded by Gregory Hahn and 
carried unanimously.  
 
 
ACTION ITEM 2:  Request for Adoption of Amended Title VI Program-Resolution 2014-01 
 
Jill Russell presented the action item.  August 2013, Annette Darrow presented the updated VI 
program for board approval.  The program was submitted to the FTA on August 29, 2013 and 
November 27, Marjorie Espina, Civil Rights Officer for Region V stated that certain elements of 
the program required additional documentation and clarification before full concurrence could 
be issued. 
 
The changes were made and the program was re-submitted on January 10, 2014.  It was 
approved by the FTA on January 13, 2014.   



 
As this is a different program than the board approved in August 2013, a resolution is necessary 
to adopt the amended version. 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The motion by Greg Hahn to Adopt the Amended Title VI Program was seconded by Juan 
Gonzalez and carried unanimously. 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEMS 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 1:  Indy Connect Update 
 
Indianapolis Metropolitan Planning Organization representatives Jennifer Higginbotham and 
Jeremy Moore provided a PowerPoint presentation to update the board and public on the Indy 
Connect Initiative.  Presentation is attached. Board Discussion: 
 
There were many questions from the Board about Indy Connect v. IndyGo v. MPO.  Mr. Moore 
stated that the MPO does not get into the operation/governance of the transit system-they 
provide the planning and recommendations.  Several members were confused about the 
overlapping and/or separation of Indy Connect and IndyGo.  When asked who would run the 
transit system, Mr. Moore stated that IndyGo does have the capability however there was no 
clear answer as to how this “merging” would occur.  Funding still remains a major issue. 
 
Mr. Terry added that it would be possible that there would be an elimination of certain routes 
as there is a transition to a higher level mode of service. 
 
Discussions are ongoing and there will be public hearings held in the summer regarding the 
entire transit system governance. 
 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 2:  Mobility Advisory Committee (MAC) Update  
 
Don Lane, MAC Chair, delivered the report.  Mission stations have been completed for the four 
subcommittees (Education, Legislative and Financial, Community Relations and Nominations). 
 
A member of the MAC shadowed some of the basic Open Door operations which included 
dispatch, customer service, reservations and manifests.  Ms. Shoemaker stated it was a great 
experience and there may be more shadowing in the future. 
 
 
 



 
Board Discussion: 
 
Mr. Rowland asked if the new members of the MAC have already been voted on and Mr. Lane 
said they have to be introduced to the Service Committee and will be announced at the 
February board meeting. 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 3:  Consideration of Receipt of the Finance Report for December 2013 
 
Andy Jackson, VP/CFO/Controller, delivered the report.   
 
Farebox revenue exceeded budget by 7.8%.  The rest of the revenue items are on track so far 
for this year.   
 
Federal funding is off due to some projects being delayed until 2014.   
 
On the expense side, Personal Services finished $2M under budget with approximately $1.6M 
attributed to cost savings in health care costs. 
 
New Revenue over expenses for 2013 is favorable by $4.5M. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
Mr. Rowland stated that the Finance committee met and reviewed the report and 
congratulates the IndyGo team for the great strides made in the finances area with health care 
costs and fuel purchases. 
 
Mr. Terry stated that the 2014 budget that was adopted by the Board and approved by the City 
County Council was sent for final approval to the Department of Local Government Finance and 
they have denied approximately $3.9M in property tax levies.  The department brought up 
issues relative to the postings of the special tax that have been used the past several years.  An 
attempt to communicate with the DLGF by the city county council, city controller and our staff 
communicating the intent of the budget did not sway the DLGF.  As a result, the budget was 
certified with $3.9M less than anticipated,  therefore cash balances are very important going 
forward. 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 4:  Consideration of Receipt of the Operations Report for December, 
2013 
 



Mike Birch, VP/COO delivered the report.   
Mr. Terry stated that Mr. Birch is now the official VP/Chief Operating Officer. 
 
Mr. Birch stated that even though IndyGo cancelled the main service for the two days that the 
Polar Vortex storm hit the city, the corporation was still actively involved.  There were 16 
evacuation calls from the Department of Homeland Security, all medical only trips were picked 
up, in addition to non-registered customers in Marion County to make sure they got to medical 
services as needed.  Vehicle maintenance was staffed around the clock to make sure the buses 
were ready to hit the streets when needed.  Essential staff was present both days of the service 
cancellation. 
 
For the first time in over a year, customer complaints totaled less than 150 in December.  One 
of the reasons is due to the hiring of a quality service specialist who handles all the customer 
complaints directly. 
 
At this time, staff is working on purchasing some Para transit vehicles.  Of the 74 vehicles in the 
fleet, 60 are 2009 models which are at their maximum life expectancy.  The current and future 
plan is to replace 1/5 of the fleet every year.   
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 5:  Consideration of Receipt of Business Development Report for 
December 2013 
 
Roscoe Brown, VP of Business Development- Interim delivered the report.   
In December, there were over 800,000 trips for a 7.5% increase over the same period in 2012.  
The total for the year was 10,250,281 passenger trips, which is a 3% increase over 2012. 
 
Open Door ridership on fixed route had 209,000 trips or 26% over 2012.  
 
The Call Center received 540,000 calls, which is a decrease for 2012 by 4.4%, which was a Super 
bowl year. 
 
 
The website had an all time high of 677,990 hits for 2013 or 108.2% over 2012. 
 
There were five (5) new adopt a stops added:  Cynthia Montgomery for two on Route 34, Kim’s 
Kakery Bakery & Café on the Route 31 and Ryan Gallagher adopted two stops-one on the Route 
2 and the other on the Route 19. 
 



There is a Call for Projects for the FTA Section 5310 Grant Program on February 25th.  There is 
no more JARC or New Freedom money available.  Also incorporated into the meeting on the 
25th, there will be Title VI sub recipient training. 
 
The board members were given a Year in Review sheet that highlighted all the 
accomplishments that occurred in 2013. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
Juan Gonzalez asked if there would be any PR showing this review sheet because he believes it 
would be great for the public to see.  The info graphic will be placed on the website 
immediately. 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 6:  Consideration of Receipt of Human Resources Report for December 
2013 
 
Mr. Terry stated that in Phalease Crichlow’s absence, there would be no verbal report and 
asked that the Board Members read the department information in the board packet that 
covers staffing, recruitments, wellness and worker’s compensation claims.   
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 7:  Consideration of CEO Topics 
 
President/CEO Michael Terry delivered the report.   
Before the report, Mr. Crenshaw mentioned that he was at a board meeting for the 
Indianapolis Boys and Girls clubs and he found out that most of their clubs are on our routes. 
Often the kids from the schools can’t be dropped off at the clubs with the school buses. 
Mr. Terry added that he met with Dr. Farabee regarding student ridership on IndyGo and the 
future growth strategies that could accommodate many of the students.  Mr. Terry also stated 
that the Summer Youth Pass is still being used during the three summer months. 
 
Thanks to Paula Haskin and her team for the efforts put forth to take care of the medical needs 
trips on Open Door during the 2 days IndyGo service was cancelled due to the weather. 
 
Mr. Rowland asked with 70 Open Door vehicles, how many were on the road those two days 
and Ms. Haskin said there were 10 buses out on each of the two days. 



 
One of the two pieces of legislation that relate primarily to funding and organization structure 
is Senate bill #176 authored by Senator Miller and Senator Waltz based on the summer study 
committee that gives concepts of funding sources.  This bill is scheduled to be heard on 
Tuesday, January 28th at 9:00 a.m.  The second bill is House Bill 1034 which is Representative 
Torr’s bill. 
 
The Downtown Transit Center has reached approximately 30% of the preliminary engineering 
and cannot continue until the FTA approves the NEPA, environmental study.  The state has 
signed off on this so the FTA is reviewing it now.  At this time, the DTC project is still on track 
and should be opening in late 2015. 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
Mr. Crenshaw thanked staff for all the hard work and then adjourned the meeting. 
 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
 
   ________________________________ 
   Jill D. Russell  
   General Counsel 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 

FEBRUARY 27, 2014 

IPTC BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 

 



Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation 

Board of Directors Board Meeting 
Minutes 

Thursday, February 27, 2014 
 
The Board of Directors of Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation met on Thursday, 
February 27, 2014, at 5 p.m. at the office of the Corporation.  Present were board members, 
Danny Crenshaw, Alan Rowland, Juan Gonzalez, Tommie Jones and Gregory Hahn.  Jason 
Konesco was not present. 
 
Also present: Michael A. Terry, President/CEO, Jill Russell, General Counsel, Roscoe Brown, VP 
of Business Development-Interim, Mike Birch, VP/COO, Andy Jackson, VP of Finance, and other 
members of staff.  Members of the public were also present. 
 
Chair Danny Crenshaw called the February 27, 2014 Indianapolis Public Transportation 
Corporation Board of Directors’ Meeting to order.   
 
RECOGNITIONS 
None 
 
ACTION ITEMS 
 
ACTION ITEM 1: Consideration of Approval of Minutes from the Board Meeting held on 

January 23, 2013  
 
Mr. Crenshaw tabled this action item until the March board meeting. The motion by Alan 
Rowland to table the approval of minutes from the January 23th board meeting was seconded 
by Greg Hahn and carried unanimously.   
 
 
ACTION ITEM 2:   Consideration of Election of Board Officers 
 
Mr. Crenshaw presented the action item.  Mr. Crenshaw stated that on an annual basis, the 
board conducts an election for the offices of Chair, Vice-Chair and Secretary/Treasurer.  The 
slate of nominations is as follows:  Chair, Danny Crenshaw, Vice-Chair, Alan Rowland and for 
Secretary/Treasurer, Juan Gonzalez. 
 
Board Discussion: 
Mr. Terry added that the Chair of the Board will look at assignments of the members to the 
various committees. 
 
The motion by Greg Hahn to accept the nominations on the slate for the 2014 Board Officers 
was seconded by Tommie Jones and carried unanimously. 



ACTION ITEM 3:   Consideration of Approval of MAC members 
 
Paula Haskin presented the action item.  Ms. Haskin stated that the bylaws of the MAC require 
a staggering of the members’ terms to assure continuity in representation as well as new 
membership.  After the Nominations Committee screened and interviewed applicants for the 
open positions, nominees were submitted to the Service Committee for consideration. 
 
The nominees recommended are Greg Meyer representing disabled individuals, Renee Wright 

representing disabled individuals, Emily Arent representing CICOA, Heather Gabel representing 

Easter Seals CrossRoads and Christine Meyer representing Goodwill Industries of Central 

Indiana. 

Board Discussion: 
Ms. Jones stated that the Service Committee was very impressed with the qualifications of the 
nominees and added that she was very appreciative of their service to the community. 
 
The motion by Juan Gonzalez to accept the nominations on the slate for the 2014 Mobility 
Advisory Committee members was seconded by Greg Hahn and carried unanimously. 
 
 
ACTION ITEM 4: Consideration of Approval of Contract Extension for Para Transit Service 
 
Mike Birch presented the action item.  
Mr. Birch stated that this action item is for an option year extension for para transit services 
provided by MV transportation.  The ADA requires that any entity that offers fixed route 
transportation and receives federal funding must provide comparable complementary 
paratransit services to people with disabilities. 
 
For the past 3 years this service has been operated by MV Transportation.  They currently 
operate 75 of IPTC’s paratransit vehicles and have been very successful on the implementation 
of that work. 
 
The FTA requires that a company keep the vehicles for 5 years or 150,000 miles.  This year 
marks the first time that IPTC will be able to replace 1/5 of the aging para transit fleet.  There 
was an acceleration of the maintenance costs on the older vehicles due to MV having to replace 
10 engines at $15,000 each and 25 new transmissions.    
 
Currently, IPTC is engaged in a procurement process to purchase 20 new vehicles this year, 20 
more in 2015 and 1/5 of the fleet on a continual basis starting in 2016. 
 
MV approached IPTC to receive some relief on the maintenance costs by increasing the base 
amount of the contract of $42.58 per service hour by an additional $1.65 per service hour.  This 
increase is estimated to equal approximately $270,000 over this option year term. 
 



 
Board Discussion: 
Mr. Gonzalez stated that the Finance Committee discussed the situation and are in agreement 
that this will be only a one time increase for this one year option. 
 
When Mr. Crenshaw mentioned that it appears that the age of the fleet increased MV’s cost, 
Mr. Birch agreed stating that IPTC owns the vehicles, but MV has performed the maintenance 
on them. 
 
The motion by Alan Rowland to authorize the additional $1.65 per service hour on this one year 
extension was seconded by Tommie Jones and carried unanimously. 
 
 
ACTION ITEM 5: Approval of Employment Contract renewal for Michael Terry as   
  President/CEO 
 
Mr. Crenshaw presented the action item.  

IPTC and Michael A. Terry entered into an Agreement in January 2009, setting out the terms and 

conditions of Mr. Terryôs employment as President and CEO of IPTC.  After several contract 

extensions, the IPTC Board approved a three year contract with Mr. Terry renewing the 

agreement through December 31, 2013.  The agreement was extended for a period of 90 days 

effective January 1, 2014. 

The parties have reviewed those terms and conditions and negotiated changes in that Agreement 

to control their relationship in the future: 

  

RECOMMENDATION:  The board is asked to approve this contract and direct the board chair 

to renew Michael A. Terryôs employment contract as President/CEO for an additional three (3) 

years. 
 

 
Board Discussion: 
 
The motion by Juan Gonzalez to approve the three (3) year renewal contract to Michael A. 
Terry as the President/CEO was seconded by Tommie Jones and carried unanimously. 
 
 
Chair Danny Crenshaw and President/CEO Michael Terry excused themselves to attend the 
Mayor’s State of the City speech.  Vice-Chair, Alan Rowland conducted the remainder of the 
meeting.  
 
 
 
 



 
INFORMATION ITEMS 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 1:  Consideration of Receipt of the Finance Report for January 2014  
 
Andy Jackson, VP/CFO/Controller, delivered the report.   
January was an unusual month with the weather emergency and service cancellation on the 6th 
and 7th.  Overall ridership was down which contributed to the passenger service revenue 
budget having an unfavorable variance of $97,203. 
 
The FTA assistance category is below budget as  grant reimbursements for expenditures for 
preventive maintenance, para transit services and activities to promote transit are received 
only after the expenditures are made.  This revenue will vary from month to month due to 
timing of these expenditure reimbursements. 
 
On the expense side, Personal Services were over budget by 4% due to the added labor cost 
from the January 6th and 7th. 
 
Purchased transportation with MV has a favorable variance of $102,470. 
 
Material and supplies category has a favorable variance of $145,000, due to the addition of the 
newer buses that have been added to the fleet. 
 
Year to date, there is a favorable variance of $87,000 for the 2014 budget.  Expenditures did 
exceed revenue in January, which will continue each month since the DLGF reduced IPTC’s 
property tax revenue by $4M and that will be reflected through the entire year. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
Mr. Gonzalez stated that Finance Committee agreed that the $4M reduction in the budget is 
the reality that staff faces and will deal with the budget issues as they arise. 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 2:  Consideration of Receipt of Operations Report for January 2014 
 
Mike Birch, VP/COO delivered the report. 
January weather had a serious affect on service, but despite that James Wilson and Shirley 
Young were able to complete 26 years of safe driving. 
 
A new program has started called the 90% Club relating to on-time performance.  This program 
recognizes the employees who put extra effort in achieving 90% or better on time rating.  
January was the first month for this program and Stephen Thein, Anthony White, Sean Cox, 



Cardell Davis, Frank Phillips, Lacretia Johnson, Anthony Cox and Calvin Jackson have 
accomplished this feat.  Every month operators who achieve the 90% or better will have their 
names put in a hat for a drawing for a free vacation day, and at the end of the year all monthly 
qualifiers  will be treated to lunch. 
 
With the extreme weather and the system being cancelled for 2 days, vehicle maintenance and 
key personnel kept operating.  As a first responder, the local office of Homeland Security 
requested help for Wheeler Mission by shuttling the homeless citizens who could be taken to 
different shelters during this extreme weather. 
 
All the articulated buses have been received and twelve (12) are in service at this time.  The 
other five (5) are in the intake process. 
 
Board Discussion: 
Mr. Rowland complimented the entire team for the exemplary service performed during the 
extreme winter month of January 
 
The Board accepted the report.  
 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 3:  Consideration of Receipt of Business Development Report for January 

2014 
 
Roscoe Brown, VP of Business Development-Interim, delivered the report. 
Due to the weather issues in January, there were only 685,815 passenger trips delivered which 
is 15.5% down from the same time last year.   
 
The inclement weather also affected the call center with a large spike in calls.  This was the 
highest number of calls on record since 2006. 
 
Hits to the website totaled almost 80,000, which is the second highest number of visits, with 
January 2012 being the first due to   Super Bowl XLVI.  
 
March 12, 2014 is the 23rd Rose Award Ceremony and IndyGo will be represented by Sam 
Garrison who is the most senior professional coach operator. 
 
The Planning department continues to work with the MPO regarding the COA update which is 
currently in review. 
 
Call for Projects for Section 5310 program was held on February 25.  IndyGo administers this 
project on behalf of the FTA for Marion County.  The meeting also included Title VI training for 
subrecipients.  A total of $971,441 in federal assistance will be available for eligible projects.  
Applications will be due by the end of April. 
 



There will be a public interactive exhibit at 202 N. Alabama (old city hall) focusing on the vision 
of future Downtown Transit Center.  Thanks to the Business Development team of Bryan 
Luellen, Lauren Albert and Betsy Sattler for the tremendous effort on this display.  This exhibit 
will be displayed from February 28-March 14 weekdays from 8:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m. Monday 
through Friday. 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 

INFORMATION ITEM 4:  Consideration of Receipt of the Human Resources Report for January, 
2013 
 
Phalease Crichlow, VP of Human Resources-Interim, delivered the report.   
The transition to Corvel for workers compensation has been very smooth and staff believes this 
partnership will definitely benefit IPTC.   
 
The final OSHA log for 2013 was completed with 127 incidents of injury of which 66 were 
reportable, 61 were non-reportable and 18 of the reportable claims were denied. 
 
Currently, there are no employees off on workers compensation.  There are 16 open claims - 1 
open with Corvel and 15 with Gallagher Bassett. 
 
The Dependent Eligibility Audit has been completed.  When the audit began, there were 259 
employees with 575 dependents.  Through the course of the audit, 3.8% of the dependents 
were recommended for removal for not meeting eligibility requirements or did not provide 
appropriate documentation for eligibility.  There were eighteen (18) voluntary terminations and 
four (4) non-voluntaries.  With these removals, there is an approximate cost avoidance of 
$66,000. 
 
Board Discussion: 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 

INFORMATION ITEM 5:  Consideration of CEO Topics 
There is no CEO report as Mr. Terry is at the Mayor’s State of the City address. 
 
Mr. Rowland thanked the staff for all the hard work and adjourned the meeting. 
 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
   ________________________________ 
   Jill D. Russell  
   General Counsel 



IndyGo Agenda 

March 27, 2014 

Action Item No. A - 2 

  

TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 

 

FROM: Mike Birch, Vice President & Chief Operating Officer  

Traci Davidson, Director of Procurement    

  

SUBJECT:  RFP 14-01-157 Floor Drain Replacement   

BACKGROUND:   

The IndyGo facility includes vehicle maintenance bays, washing and servicing islands, and 

indoor storage for the entire fleet. There are several drain systems in the facility that remove 

standing water, and other fluids from the garage floors. 

 

Over the 25 years that this facility has operated, the floor drains that capture these fluids have 

collapsed and sunken into the subfloor preventing us from properly draining fluids from the 

floors which damages our concrete floors and increases labor costs to manually clean and 

remove standing water from the garage floor. 

 

Our architect and engineering firm, Parsons Brinkerhoff, has recommended the replacement of 

the drains in their comprehensive facility remediation plan and has provided us the design to 

accomplish the project. 

 

 

PROCUREMENT PROCESS:   

On January 13, 2014 IPTC released RFP 14-01-157 Floor Drain Replacement published with a 

posting on the IPTC website and an email blast to all registered IPTC vendors.  Advertisements 

were placed in The Indianapolis Star, The Court and Commercial Recorder, the Indianapolis 

Business Journal, and La Voz De Indiana and ran from January 13, 2014 through January 24, 

2014. 

 

On February 10, 2014 at 1:30PM IPTC held a pre-proposal meeting in which twenty four (24) 

people attended representing firms fifteen (15) firms,  

 

On February 11, 2014 IPTC received twenty six (26) written questions regarding RFP 14-01-157 

Floor Drain Replacement  

 

On February 17, 2014 IPTC issued an addendum answering written questions received and 

providing clarification of the specifications and drawings.  

 

On February 27, 2014 IPTC issued a second addendum to provide further clarification of the 

specifications and to extend the RFP response due date by six (6) days.  
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On March 6, 2016 IPTC received six (6) bids in response to RFP 14-01-157 Floor Drain 

Replacement. All of the six (6) responses were received on time but only four (4) were found to 

be responsive and responsible.  

 

FUNDING:   

The funding source for this procurement is provided by the 5307 grant money provided by the 

Federal Transit Administration. This grant contains a 20% local match fund requirement.  

 

RECOMMENDATION:   

In a manner consistent with IndyGo contract award standards, it is requested that the Board 

authorize the President / CEO to enter a contract with Ellis Mechanical to provide labor, 

materials, equipment, and supplies for the removal of existing piping and drainage system and 

replace with a new system for an amount not to exceed $1,288,000.  

 

 

 

 

Mike Birch       Traci Davidson    

Vice President & Chief Operating Officer    Procurement Director    

  
 



IndyGo Agenda 
3/27/14 

Item No. A – 3 
  

TO:        Chair and Board of Directors 
 
FROM:  Mike Birch, VP/Chief Operating Officer 
     Traci Davidson, Procurement Director  
  
SUBJECT:   Remanufactured Electric Buses  
 
BACKGROUND:   
 

The Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery, or TIGER Discretionary Grant 
program, provides a unique opportunity for the DOT to invest in road, rail, transit and port 
projects that promise to achieve critical national objectives. Since 2009, Congress has dedicated 
more than $4.1 billion for six rounds to fund projects that have a significant impact on the 
Nation, a region or a metropolitan area. 
 

The TIGER program enables DOT to examine a broad array of projects on their merits. In each 
round of TIGER, DOT receives many applications to build and repair critical pieces of our freight 
and passenger transportation networks. Applicants must detail the benefits their project would 
deliver for five long-term outcomes: safety, economic competitiveness, state of good repair, 
livability and environmental sustainability. 
 

The IndyGo bus replacement strategy includes buying 1/12 of the fleet each year for fixed route 
buses. Reducing our carbon footprint and dependence on foreign oil needed to produce diesel 
fuel are other goals IndyGo strives for as well.  
 

The TIGER grant program created a unique opportunity for IndyGo to replace aging buses with 
remanufactured buses powered by “zero-emission” all electric battery powered buses. Our 
competitive grant application was fully funded by the DOT and awards us 10 million dollars in 
an 80/20 grant to purchase up to 22 all electric vehicles. The contract also allows us options on 
100 more vehicles if additional funding should become available in the future.  
 

Upon receiving the award, IndyGo staff created an aggressive scope for an all electric vehicle 
remanufactured from a used diesel powered bus. This scope included the complete removal of 
the diesel components and replacing them with an all electric battery powered drive system. 
Our requirements included a 130 mile range with a fully burdened transit equipped bus running 
all necessary electric components and HVAC systems. 
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The competitive RFP that was released allowed several bus manufacturers, innovators and 
battery companies to respond with proposals. These bids were reviewed by staff and a local 
independent expert from Energy Systems Network who all agreed that the Complete Coach 
Works proposal offered the best blend of technology utilization and bus remanufacturing for 
the project. 
 
The coaches proposed will be remanufactured 40 foot transit coaches that match the current 
IndyGo fleet models and will be powered with a lithium cobalt battery system. The 
recommended vendor, Complete Coach Works, is pioneering the integration of an all electric 
drive system with a repurposed bus, and currently has two prototypes in service with Ben 
Franklin Transit and the University of Utah.  
 
This procurement will also allow IndyGo to maintain  a contingency fleet of older diesel buses 
which will be replaced by the electric vehicles that can be used for emergency services and 
other non-revenue activities such as Operations training and CDL licensing of future candidates. 
 
In addition to the base bus purchase we are also asking for the board to approve up to 
$528,000, also funded by the TIGER grant (80/20), for CAD/AVL equipment for these new 
busses.  
       
PROCUREMENT PROCESS: 
 
IPTC released RFP 14-01-158 on December 30, 2013, published with a posting on IPTC’s website 
at www.IndyGo.net and advertisements placed in the Indianapolis Star, The Court and 
Commercial Record, the Indianapolis Business Journal, La Voz De Indiana, and Mass Transit 
Magazine December 30, 2013 through January 10, 2014.  
 
On January 15, 2014 at 2:00 PM (local time) a pre-proposal meeting was held in which thirteen 
(13) people attended representing eight (8) firms.  
 
On January 17, 2014 IPTC’s Procurement Department received thirty (30) written questions 
requesting additional information and clarification of the specifications and drawings.  
 
On January 27, 2014 IPTC’s Procurement Department issued Addendum 01 to answer all 
written questions received by the due date and time and extending the RFP due date by eleven 
(11) business days.  
 
 
 

http://www.indygo.net/
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Proposals were due on February 21, 2014 and IPTC received four (4) responses, all were found 
to be responsive and responsible.  
 
The proposals were then evaluated by the Evaluation Committee against the published 
evaluation criteria: Understanding of the Project, Experience of Firm, Technical Design; Coach 
Operation Considerations, Technical Design: Charging Station Operational Considerations, 
Maintainability/Product Support, Pricing & Life Cycle Cost, and Delivery Schedule.   
 
On March 3, 2014 the Evaluation Committee interviewed the two (2) vendors receiving the 
highest score on the proposal. 
 
Those two vendors were then re-evaluated based on the following additional criteria:  
Sustainability of Technology, Continuity of Warranty, Continuity of Service, and Serviceability of 
Warranty.    
 
FUNDING:   
 
This project will be funded 80% from the TIGER Grant and funds from a CMAQ grant. The 
20% local match for both federal funding sources will be provided by the IndyGo Capital Cum 
Fund. 
 
 
RECOMMENDATION:  
 
In a manner consistent with IndyGo procurement and contract award standards, authorize the 
President and CEO to enter into a contract with Complete Coach Works for the purchase of up 
to twenty-two (22) Remanufactured Electric Buses for an amount not to exceed $12,188,338 
and authorizes the purchase of CAD/AVL equipment not to exceed $528,000 for these vehicles. 
 
 
 
Mike Birch      Traci Davidson    
VP/Chief Operating Officer    Director of Procurement   
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To:  Chair and Board of Directors 

 

From:  Andy Jackson- CFO/Controller 

 

FINANCIAL REPORT ïFebruary 2014 

 

Notes to the Comparative Statement of Activities ï General Fund 

For the month ending February 28, 2014 

 

REVENUE 

 

FTA Assistance Federal assistance consists of proceeds from grants that partially 

reimburse IPTC for expenditures for preventive maintenance, Para transit 

services and activities to promote public transit.   The revenue is 

budgeted evenly through the year so there will be timing differences 

during the year.  

 

 

Passenger Service Revenue Passenger service was over budget expectations $41,599 or 4% for the 

month. This was an improvement over January due to the winter 

weather. Year to date Passenger Service Revenue is $55,603 under 

budget. 

 

 

PMTF Revenue for the Public Mass Transportation Fund is recorded based on 

the actual award.  The annual award for 2014 is $10,573,121 which is 

evenly distributed monthly.   

 

 

Property & Excise Tax  Property taxes revenue is budgeted evenly through the year with 

distribution received in June and December. 

 

 

 

 

 

Total Revenue Revenue for year to date is $497,770 under budget or 5%. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Item I - 1 

Page 2 

 

 

 

EXPENSES 

 

Personal Services Wages and benefits were under budget for February 2014 by $569,558 or 

19%. Some of this is the result of vacancy rate of drivers.               

 

 

Purchased Transportation Favorable variance for the first two months of $264,970 as a result of 

good contract management by the project manager. 

 

 

Total Material and supplies        Favorable variance year to date of $229,389.  

 

 

Utilities                                       Utilities are over budget $141,372 for the first two months of the year or 

114%. This is a result of higher natural gas prices and the colder than 

normal winter. 

 

 

Total Expenses Total expenses for the first two months of 2014 are under budget by 

$743,576 

 

 

SUMMARY   It needs to be noted that revenue will be $3.9M less than budgeted due to 

adjustments of adopted/approved budget by Department of Local 

Government Finance... 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Andy Jackson 

Vice President of Finance/CFO/Controller 
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TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 
 
FROM:  Mike Birch 
  VP/Chief Operating Officer  
 
 
CONSIDERATION OF OPERATIONS DIVISION REPORT FOR 
NOVEMBER/DECEMBER 2013 

 
ISSUE: A report of IndyGo Operations Division will be presented 

at the board meeting. 
  
 

RECOMMENDATION: Receive the report. 

 

 

 

Mike Birch 
VP/Chief Operating Officer  
 
Attachments  

 
 

Contributing Staff includes: 
Juan Battle, Director of Operations  
Victoria Learn, Director of Maintenance 
Mark Emmons, Director of Safety, Training & Security 
Phalease Crichlow, VP of Human Resources 
Paula Haskin, Director of Flexible and Contracted Services 
Karin Gray, Operations Data Analyst 



 

OPERATIONS DIVISION REPORT – FEBRUARY, 2014 

 

TRANSPORTATION 

EMPLOYEE RECOGNITION 

COMMENDATIONS 

The following Operators were recognized for their extraordinary customer service in the 
month February of 2014:  

¶ Shakilya Ayietta, Harry Fox, Michael Hale, Beth Rodenbeck, Rochelle Martin, Akemee 
Bryant, Jennifer Journey, Terry Gray, Ramona Wyatt, Billy Crutcher, Erich Schmidt, Tracy 
Clark, and Bryan Gray 
 

SAFE DRIVERS 

The following Operators were recognized for their safe driving: 
 
Roland Shoemaker –  31 Years 
Anthony White –   12 Years 
April Irby –   11 Years 
Patrick Gray –  9 Years 
Terrence Harding –  8 Years 
Otha McCullough –  8 Years 
Peter Reintjes –   7 Years 
Dionna McCane –   6 Years 
Dana Mason-Greer –  5 Years 
Janelle Smith –   4 Years 
Latisha Gray –   4 Years 
Arthurene Thompkins –  3 Years 
Loc Nguyen –   2 Years 
Monalisa Baxter –  1 Year 
Garry Staggs –    1 Year 
Conniejoe Morton –  1 Year 
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FIXED ROUTE SERVICES 

¶ Director of Transportation, Juan Battle attended the Transit Bus Summit. This was two 
days of learning, networking and relationship building with senior-level peers who 
manage transportation systems from around the country. Participants were invited to 
suggest topics of concern prior to the summit.  A customized agenda of dynamic, 
interactive meetings in boardroom presentations, one-on-one meetings, and roundtable 
discussions made up the conference.   

¶ IndyGo’s Director of Transportation, Juan Battle, along with IndyGo’s Director of Safety, 
Training and Security, Mark Emmons attended an Improvised Explosive Device (IED) 
workshop. This workshop was hosted by the Transportation Security Administration 
(TSA) and instructed by an Explosives expert from the U.S. Department of Homeland 
Security (DHS).  The course touched on past events involving IEDs, types of devices and 
actions to be taken should an agency have a bomb threat or find an IED in the field. 

¶ Director of Transportation, Juan Battle attended the Indianapolis Division of Homeland 
Security’s 2014 Arctic-Blast after action review meeting. This meeting was held with all 
city agencies that responded to the city’s weather emergency in January, 2014 and 
covered what went well, how we can improve for the next event, and opportunities for 
growth. 

  

¶ The following operators achieved an on-time performance rating of 90% or better during the 
month of February 2014.  A random drawing is held each month from this group of 
operators and the winner for the month of February 2014 is Jeffrey Howard.   The winner 
receives an extra vacation day. 
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Driver Name 
Onboard 
Logon Id 

Ontime 
% 

Late 
% 

Early 
% 

Total 
Count 

THEIN, STEPHEN 5963 99% 1% 1% 818 

COX, TIMOTHY 1191 97% 1% 2% 762 

COX, ANTHONY 1180 96% 4% 1% 1020 

HAYES, JR, JEFFERY 2625 95% 4% 2% 840 

NORRIS, JEROME 4405 94% 5% 1% 777 

BAINE, TENISHA 6978 94% 5% 1% 1113 

CRUTCHER, BILLY 8041 93% 5% 2% 933 

WHITE, ANTHONY 3334 93% 3% 4% 1303 

CARPENTER, ANDY 880 93% 6% 1% 1340 

PHILLIPS, FRANK 8275 93% 7% 1% 890 

JOHNSON, LACRETIA 6933 92% 6% 1% 928 

BIRDSONG, EDGAR 1016 92% 4% 3% 916 

COLEMAN, ELENORA 1075 92% 5% 3% 954 

TEALER, LAVELLE 5948 92% 4% 4% 1192 

ROWIE, DAMON 5216 92% 8% 0% 899 

COX, SEAN 1190 92% 7% 1% 934 

SPENCE, CHERYL 5776 92% 4% 4% 857 

WYNNE, SCOTT 8283 91% 8% 1% 991 

HOWARD, JEFFREY 8141 91% 7% 2% 857 

DAVIS, CARDELL 8522 91% 8% 1% 897 

JACOBS, THOMAS 2979 90% 9% 1% 771 

WEBB, ROBERT 8458 90% 9% 1% 1106 
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KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 

 

 

 

COMMUNITY OUTREACH 

Operations had representatives attend the following:  

¶ IMPD Monthly Downtown District Community Task Force Meetings 
 

¶ Speedway Safety Committee meetings 
 

¶ 500 Festival Mini-Marathon Committee meeting 
 

¶ Operations continue to work with support and advise on transportation issues to law 
enforcement and other agencies in regards to special events in Indianapolis 
 

VEHICLE MAINTENANCE 

¶ During February, IPTC received great recognition from the Greater Indiana Clean Cities 

Coalition.  IndyGo was recognized for “Outstanding Achievement in the Deployment of 

Advanced Transportation Technologies”. Mike Terry, Mike Birch and Victoria Learn were 

present at the awards banquet, which was held at the State Capitol. Pictured below with 

Mike and Vicki is, Clean Cities Coalition, Executive Director Kellie Walsh. 
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¶ February starts the Maintenance Departments annual pre-season Air Conditioning (A/C) 
checks.  Even with the snow on the ground and the record setting winter, the 
maintenance department must look forward and plan months in advance to start 
preparing for other seasons, such as A/C.  
Both Managers in Vehicle Maintenance, Bob Williams and Eugina Long, had several 
meetings to forecast all parts and maintenance needs for the A/C season. Currently all 
the A/C reclaiming equipment has been sent offsite for annual tune-up. The reclaiming 
equipment handles recovering and recycling of Freon, evacuating and charging the 
system, along with aiding the HVAC department safely handling the Freon. Each bus 
receives a work order documenting the HVAC pre-season check, verifying each system is 
functioning as designed, and prior to the actual season starting.    

¶ February brought the arrival of the last 60’ Articulated bus delivery. Currently 16 of the 
17 buses are running on Routes 8 and 39. The Artic’s are very popular with our 
customers and the higher capacity buses were a much welcomed addition to the IPTC 
fleet. The implementation of the Artic’s allows us to bring the remaining 9900 Nova 
buses we acquired from COTA for painting and branding so that they will match the rest 
of the IndyGo fleet. 
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¶ The bid packages for the reconditioned zero emissions fully electric buses were due 

February 21st.  Four packages were submitted for review.  Several meetings were held 

prior to the final reviews with the IPTC team members reviewing the proposals. The two 

finalists are scheduled for interviews March 3rd, 2014.  

 

¶ The chart below shows work orders opened for heating issues during the month of 
February of 2014, with comparisons to prior years.  When comparing this past 
February’s performance measurements to 2013, temperatures were significantly 
different from February 2013 to February 2014. During this February we have had 4 
days of below zero temperatures as compared to 2013, which showed no records of 
below zero temp’s for the entire month.  February also had 8 days of single digit 
recordings as compared to 2013, which only had 1. There was an 87% increase in repairs 
over last year along with the Maintenance Department decreasing the turnaround time 
for those repairs.  
 
 

February 

  
  
        

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

WO Year 

Month 

Number 

of 

Orders 

# Days 

WO 

Open 

Avg 

Days 

WO 

Open 

Act 

Lab 

Hrs 

Act Mat 

Cost 

Total 

Costs 

2010/02 35 161 4.6 112 9,808 13,161 

2011/02 17 68 4.0 40 5,376 6,576 

2012/02 11 4 0.4 13 1,368 1,766 

2013/02 39 77 2.0 120 9,787 13,698 

2014/02 73 100 1.4 198 9,027 14,952 
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¶ Below is the monthly snapshot of the Preventative Maintenance (PM) program for fixed 
route vehicles. A total of 100 preventive maintenance inspections were completed 
February.  77% of samples taken were at normal levels.  Upon receipt of the results from 
the oil analysis, the Maintenance department investigates the critical findings.  For 
February there were 5 critical for further maintenance actions.  

  

¶ The below chart references the total amount of work orders opened for shop work for 

the month of February, with a comparison of the prior year’s totals.  Opening work 

orders for every defect helps the Maintenance Department predict trends and repetitive 

failures. This shows an increase of 30% over last year.  A percentage of the increase is 

attributed to the severity of the 2014 winter.  

       Work Order Monthly Comparisons 

YEAR MONTH OPENED CLOSED 

2013 February 1826 1782 

2014 February 2365 2146 

 

¶ A new Maintenance process was developed for a new preventative maintenance task 

named “Body In-Service”.  The new maintenance scheduled task coincides with the Pre-

Season Air Conditioning service and Pre-Season heat service checks.  It is the same type 

of maintenance everyone does for their homes before winter or summer. Maintenance 

is looking for window seal issues; warn out entry door brushes or any area of the bus 

where heat and A/C can escape.  The “Body In-Service” can be preformed multiple times 

a year to identify, seal up, caulk or replace items that will help keep the buses more 

comfortable for Operators and Customers.  
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¶ February 2014 marks the first year that Maintenance scheduled the pre-season A/C 

checks during the winter months. Vehicle Maintenance Manager Bob Williams moved 

the pre-season checks to February to coincide with the new “Body In-Service” checks 

allowing more time to complete both tasks thoroughly prior to the start of a new 

season.  

 

 

 

 

 

¶ The IPTC warehouse receives and distributes thousands of parts monthly. With such 

high demand, cycle counting and adjustments are on-going.  Inventory needs change as 

new buses arrive or retire annually. As part of the ongoing process the Manager of 

Warehouse and Distribution Eugina Long, adjusts all cycle counting discrepancies, both 

negative and positive quantities daily. The ability to react in real time helps the 

warehouse in managing accurate inventory counts.  The chart below will follow in the 

months to come as an overall view of those daily transactions.  

 

 

 

 
 

                            Body In-Service  Comparisons 

   
   YEAR    MONTH COMPLETED 

2013 February 0 

2014 February 5 

   

 

           Air Conditioning Pre-Season Monthly Comparisons 
 

YEAR    MONTH COMPLETED 

2013 February 0 

2014 February 5 
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     Stock Adjustments 

 

 

SERVICE DELIVERY DATA 

PREVENTABLE ACCIDENTS  

 

 

  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

YEAR    MONTH 
TOTAL 

COUNTS 
POSITIVE 

ADJUSTMENTS 
NEGATIVE 

ADJUSTMENTS TOTAL 

2014 February 257 $5,987.04  $1,484.06  $4,502.98 + 
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COMPLAINTS 
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ON-TIME PERFORMANCE 
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RISK & SECURITY 
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¶ The number of fixed route vehicle accidents in February decreased compared to 
January.  Accidents were still higher than 2013, however Indianapolis experienced heavy 
snowfall and extremely cold temperatures which contributed to this increase.  IndyGo 
also had a small decrease in the number of preventable accidents compared to January, 
but is up overall from this time last year. 
 

¶ Risk and Safety Manager, Brian Clem, attended a Transportation Safety Institute (TSI) 
training class on the Fundamentals of Bus Collisions.  TSI is a cost recovery agency 
whose parent organization is the Research and Innovative Technology Administration 
(RITA) within the U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT).  The course included basic 
investigation tools and techniques relating to data collection, on-scene evidence 
documentation, damage and debris evidence analysis, witness interview techniques, 
and report writing. This training allows us to investigate incidents more thoroughly, 
which can speed up our collections or mitigate negative claims more quickly. 
 

¶ On February 13th, 2014, IndyGo Transit Officers Sosbe and Herr were working in the area 
of 46 E. Ohio Street in the early evening.  They observed a male standing at a coach stop 
having a dispute with another person.  The man raised and fired a handgun into the air, 
causing people to run in fear.  The transit officers ordered the suspect to stop however 
he began to flee the area.  After a short foot pursuit, Officer Sosbe apprehended the 
suspect on the federal court house stairs and placed him under arrest.  The quick actions 
on part of the Transit Officers kept IndyGo passengers and bystanders safe and 
uninjured. 
 



Item I – 2 
Page 14 

 

 
 

¶ IndyGo Transit Officers have also stepped up their number of ride checks.  In the month 
of February they performed 102 ride checks.  This is the largest number since May of 
last year where they performed 92 checks. 
 

SAFETY & TRAINING 

¶ Simplex Grinnell, our fire alarm maintenance vendor, conducted its required quarterly 
building sprinkler inspection. The inspection included a visual of all main risers, sprinkler 
heads, and static and flow pressures.  No issues were found in the inspection. 

¶ IndyGo was host to Carmel PD and Speedway PD for conducting SWAT training in our 
facility.  The SWAT teams used the garage and one coach for their training.  Brian 
Williams, Training Supervisor, and West Hardy, Training Instructor helped both teams by 
providing instructions on how coaches can be disabled remotely and the multiple ways 
coaches can be boarded in emergencies. 

¶ Additionally, the following training occurred in February: 
o One employee returned to work after an absence of 90+ days. Their training 

included the 2013 yearly in-service and any changes that occurred during their 
absence. 

o Six operators were brought in for post accident retraining to include watching 
accident related videos, determining root causes of accidents, and determining 
methods to prevent those accidents in the future. 

o Staff conducted articulated bus training for 3 vehicle maintenance/general labor 
employees.  The training included coach familiarization, coach operation and an 
on-street road test if needed. 

 

FLEXIBLE & CONTRACTED SERVICES 

 

¶ One of the service level indicators monitored by Open Door staff is trip length. Staff is 

continually challenged with keeping ride times to a minimum while operating the 

service as safely and efficiently as possible. Open Door service is required by the ADA to 

provide service comparable to that of IndyGo’s fixed routes. That is, a paratransit trip 

should have a comparable ride time to that of a fixed route trip to include not only time 

on the bus, but also walk time to/from transfer points and anticipated wait time. In 

February, 2014, Open Door completed 21,595 passenger trips, with  83% passenger ride 

times 60 minutes or less,  4% were over 90 minutes, and less than 1% were over 120 

minutes. 
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¶ Ruth Wendt, Flexible Services Operations Specialist, performs random phone calls each 

month to Open Door passengers requesting information regarding ride satisfaction, 

cleanliness of the coach, friendliness of the operator, assistance provided in 

boarding/alighting the vehicle, ride times, and any issues experienced during a trip. On 

the most recent quality assurance survey conducted in January and February, 99 % of 

customers surveyed stated that the vehicle was clean, 77% surveyed stated the ride was 

on time, 100% surveyed stated that the overall service was OK, Good, or Great and the 

coach operators provided professional service.  Flexible Service plans on continuing 

these surveys and also expanding it to include a Secret Shopper program.  Look for more 

information in the coming months.      

    

¶  Telephone response performance for both Reservations and Dispatch in Open Door is 

shown in the charts below. Staff continues to evaluate the call response performance 

and work toward a minimum answer rate of 95%. 

 

 

Open Door Reservations and Dispatch call stats for the past three months 
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FACILITIES 

¶ A new office space was created from the Operations Conference Room.  The Manager of 
Transportation will occupy the space.  The former office for that position will house the new 
Manager of Support Services.    

¶  IndyGo has two paint booths. Due to operational costs only one booth is used. Paint booth 
maintenance is expensive and the second booth over the years was cannibalized to support 
painting in the other booth. As the booths are large and take up premium garage space, the 
unused paint booth was dismantled and removed. The large metal panels were recycled 
which helped defer costs of the removal. The new space will be used for future equipment 
needs. 

¶ The wash rack that is used every evening to wash the busses received over hauling of several 
key components. While the wash rack is scheduled to be replaced in the future, these repairs 
are necessary to preserve the finish of the fleet. 

¶ Thirteen new bus stop signs were installed and three broken shelter glass panels were 
replaced February. 

¶ Meetings were attended with our architect and engineering firm Parsons Brinkerhoff on the 
IndyGo Facility Improvement Plan for future building and equipment updates. The plan 
provides a blue print and prioritization for future large maintenance projects. 
 

IT 

 

¶ IT closed 73 work orders in February. 

¶ IT is discussing data radio bandwidth with Trapeze to determine capacity of data 

network for expansion of system usage with addition of real time signage. 

¶ The IT department updated route files to all fixed route buses to accommodate new 

dead head distances and routes, along with updated programmed announcement voice 

files. 

¶ A process to load absences into a data warehouse for daily reporting of available 

Verifiable and Health Maintenance absences for coach operators is 25% complete. This 

project allows us to better manage operator attendance issues and employees benefit 

from having real time access to their leave accruals. 

¶ We are in the process of creating comparative reports in Transit Master’s automatic 
passenger counts compared to Hastus counts that have been manually entered by a 
checker.  This allows us to verify proper operation of the CAD/AVL system. 
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TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 
 
FROM:  Roscoe Brown 
  VP of Business Development Interim 
 
 
CONSIDERATION OF BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT REPORT FEBRUARY 2014 
 
ISSUE: A report of IndyGo Business Development will be presented at the board meeting. 
  
 

RECOMMENDATION: Receive the report. 

 

 

 

Roscoe Brown 
Vice President of Business Development - Interim 

 

 
Attachments  
 
 
 

Contributing Staff includes: 
Annette Darrow, Director of Planning 
Bryan Luellen, Marketing Manager 

       Lauren Albert, Marketing Specialist 
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      Fixed Route Ridership 

Current Month IndyGo Year to Date 

Feb-13 Feb-14  % Change  Fixed Route  2013 2014  % Change  

19,828 17,340 -12.5%   2 E. 34th St. 41,178 32,890 -20.1% 

28,211 28,248 0.1%   3 Michigan St. 58,933 53,036 -10.0% 

19,956 18,966 -5.0%   4 Fort Harrison 40,986 35,484 -13.4% 

32,510 28,771 -11.5%   5 E. 25th/N. Harding 67,260 56,073 -16.6% 

108,636 111,925 3.0%   8 Washington St. 220,387 216,429 -1.8% 

90,386 90,046 -0.4%   10 10th St. 186,623 172,361 -7.6% 

5,803 4,178 -28.0%   11 E. 16th St. 12,817 8,445 -34.1% 

4,163 5,422 30.2%   12 Minnesota 9,100 10,558 16.0% 

3,007 3,531 17.4%   13 Raymond 6,179 6,823 10.4% 

7,868 8,659 10.1%   14 Prospect 16,283 16,846 3.5% 

20,415 19,631 -3.8%   15 Riverside 43,256 37,371 -13.6% 

11,529 9,773 -15.2%   16 Beech Grove 24,013 18,956 -21.1% 

26,112 23,910 -8.4%   17 College 53,975 46,144 -14.5% 

16,816 15,419 -8.3%   18 Nora 36,433 30,091 -17.4% 

26,731 27,476 2.8%   19 Castleton 55,731 52,370 -6.0% 

15,009 15,108 0.7%   21 East 21st St. 31,079 28,167 -9.4% 

10,197 8,785 -13.8%   22 Shelby 20,599 17,263 -16.2% 

9,471 9,055 -4.4%   24 Mars Hill 19,848 17,881 -9.9% 

15,812 14,466 -8.5%   25 W. 16th St. 32,432 27,532 -15.1% 

15,533 13,580 -12.6%   26 Keystone 31,725 26,035 -17.9% 

17,934 14,963 -16.6%   28 St. Vincent 37,482 27,966 -25.4% 

9,650 9,641 -0.1%   30 30th St. 19,368 18,363 -5.2% 

25,823 25,343 -1.9%   31 Greenwood 53,409 48,429 -9.3% 

22,251 23,531 5.8%   34 Michigan Rd. 44,406 44,826 0.9% 

39,543 35,575 -10.0%   37 Park 100 83,263 68,061 -18.3% 

36,937 35,647 -3.5%   38 Lafayette Square 78,245 66,721 -14.7% 

107,935 105,167 -2.6%   39 E. 38th St. 215,198 200,871 -6.7% 

7,046 6,675 -5.3%   50 Red Line 14,127 12,190 -13.7% 

3,504 3,612 3.1%   55 English 7,164 6,789 -5.2% 

0 6,508     86 86th Street Crosstown 0 12,415   

8,727 10,528 20.6%   87 Eastside Circulator 17,835 19,905 11.6% 

43 5 -88.4%   Others 134 8 -94.0% 

767,386 751,484 -2.1% Total 1,579,468 1,437,299 -9.0% 
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     Open Door Ridership 
 

                   Current Month                                         IndyGo                                                       Year to Date 
Flexible and Contracted Services Feb-13 Feb-14  % Change   2013 2014  % Change  

12,800 14,516 13.4% Open Door Riders on Fixed Route 25,819
13,019 

24,967 -3.3% 

21,542
069 

22,504   4.5% Open Door 44,611
69 

43,052
,548 

-3.5% 

500 609 21.8% Open Door Taxi Vouchers 1,032 1,362 32.0% 

 
 
     S-Pass 
 

Jan-13    Jan-14 %Change   2013 2014  %Change  
50,492        42,442        -15.9% 31 Day S-Pass            92,353          75,319         -18.4% 

 
 

Call Center Calls  

In February, the call center answer rate jumped back above the contractual minimum. The 

bad weather in January caused call volumes to soar beyond all previous months. Still, in 

February, more than 50,000 calls were received, which is among the top 5 months on record. 

Our customers have become accustomed to access real-time information through the call 

center and the continued upward trend on calls demonstrates the need for other ways to 

access this info. 

 

February Monthly Calls 2011 – 2014  Other Notable Months 

  All Calls Answer % 

Feb. 2014 50,675 87.95% 

Feb. 2013 42,063 91.04% 

Feb. 2012 50,871 92.15% 

Feb. 2011 35,600 92.77% 

 

 

 

  All Calls Answer % 

Jan. 2014 54,029 79.55% 

Aug. 2012 53,312 92.81% 

Jan. 2012 52,879 93.08% 

Feb. 2012 50,871 92.15% 
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Customer Comments: 467 

Marketing (stats, outreach, media relations, advertising) 

Social Media Stats 

Twitter: 4.2 % increase   

February 1- 1,988 

February 28- 2,072 

Facebook: 0.5% increase   

February 1- 6,762 

February 28- 6,801 

Average Daily New Likes-- 1 

 

January E-newsletter Stats 

Mailed: 6,096, 1% decrease 

Received: 6,066, 1% decrease 

Opens: 792, 19% decrease  

Forwards: 70, 40% decrease 

Clicks: 117, 28% increase 

 

Promotional Partnerships/Giveaways 

¶ A promotional partnership with the Indiana Historical Society in January plugged 

various Martin Luther King Jr. activities around Indianapolis. 

 

Press Releases 

¶ February 
o IndyGo Service Changes Take Effect Feb. 9 
o IndyGo Announces Available Funding for Marion County Transportation Projects 
o IndyGo Anticipating Wintry Mix to Impact Service 
o IndyGo Service to Continue Operating Service During Winter Storm 
o IndyGo Unveils Downtown Transit Center, Kicks Off Public Involvement 

Campaign at the Hall 
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January Media Coverage 

For this reporting period, IndyGo’s “key words” appeared in print, broadcast and web media 

55 times. The IndyGo media contact can produce the full media report upon request. 

Key Words: 

¶ IndyGo 

¶ Indianapolis Public Transportation 

¶ Indianapolis Bus Service 

¶ Indianapolis Transportation 

¶ Indianapolis Transit 

¶ Indianapolis Public Transit 

 

Coverage Summary - Notable stories include: 
 

¶ SB 176 garnered significant attention as it progressed through the Senate, the House 

and conference committee. The bill allows for a referendum to add up to .25% income 

tax for transit. 

¶ The kick-off of the Downtown Transit Center was covered decently well in the media. 

The public meeting dates and exhibit were mentioned in several stories. 

¶ Some coverage also came through for the Indy Chamber paper on IPS operational 

efficiency. The paper recommends studying using IndyGo for high school student 

transportation. 

 

Monthly Advertising 

¶ WXIN Fox 59 

¶ WIBC radio and web 

¶ WTTS 

¶ WFYI 

¶ WTLC am and fm 

¶ HANK FM 

¶ WHHH 

¶ Billboards  

¶ Various digital 

 
 



Item I – 3 
Page 5 

 
 

Events, Meetings & Outreach: Transit Center 

 
On Thursday, Feb. 27, Mayor Greg Ballard unveiled the preliminary designs of the IndyGo 

Downtown Transit center in his State of the City address, 5:30 p.m. at University of 

Indianapolis. The Mayor’s release of the site renderings coincided with the launch of a 

larger public involvement campaign. 

IndyGo installed an interactive exhibit in the space as part of a comprehensive public 

involvement campaign. From Feb. 28 through March, the Downtown Transit Center exhibit 

at the Hall will be open to the public 8 a.m. to 5 p.m.  The exhibit aims to engage the public 

in the decision making process by gathering input via web, phone and paper surveys. Survey 

questions will focus on travel patterns— that data will be used to help guide changes to 

IndyGo routes in the downtown area. 

IndyGo also held a pair of downtown stakeholder meetings and a pair of public open houses 

on March 13 and 14. The meetings focused on bringing stakeholders and the public up to 

speed on the project while gathering preliminary input about impacts to transit routes, 

traffic and business activity near the site.  

Later phases of the public involvement campaign will coordinate closely with IndyGo’s 2014 

Comprehensive Operational Analysis, which will progress quickly over the summer and into 

the fall. Final decisions regarding downtown transit routing and circulation will need to be 

made in February 2015. 

Attendance for the stakeholders: approx 10 

Attendance for public: nearly 100 

Website Visits 

So far in 2014, web visits are averaging 150% increase over this period last year. Nearly 40% of 

all visitors to IndyGo.net are new visitors. That figure is consistent for web traffic over the last 

year. 

 

 

 

  Visits 

Feb. 2014 75,119 

Feb. 2013 50,941 

Feb. 2012 75,164 

Feb. 2011 43,138 
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Planning Update  

Planning 

¶ Transit Center – In the NEPA review process waiting for final approvals.  Renderings 
of the site and facility were presented in February after the Mayor’s State of the City 
Address. 

 

¶ Staff continues to participate in meetings regarding the MPO Alternatives Analysis 
which is studying two potential BRT corridors.  The Blue Line Corridor has been 
defined and the Red Line has a solid proposed route that would use Meridian St 
from 38th to 16th and then shift over to Capitol/Illinois to downtown.  This project 
will be completed in May once the traffic analysis on the Meridian Corridor is 
complete. 

 

¶ The MPO has issued two RFP’s.   
 

o One is for a new COA for 2014.  This will be an update to the 2010 study and 
have a more intense focus on downtown and Marion County over the next 
five years.  Interviews were conducted and a vendor was selected.  Contract 
negotiations are underway.  A major focus of this study will be the 
downtown routing to the transit center as well as a packaged approach to 
service changes.   

o The second study is for IPS and how IndyGo/Mass Transit could play a role in 
having high school age students ride to school when IndyGo may be going 
there already.  A vendor has been selected and contract negotiations are 
underway. 

 

¶ Marion County Planning Consortium – IndyGo is a member and will be participating 
in the Plan 2020 process that will take a look at all studies current and past that will 
be looking at transit, land use, etc.  The hope is to connect all the plans instead of 
looking at the elements in separate pieces. 

 

Grants 

¶ The quarterly reports are due to FTA on 4/30/2014. 
 

¶ IndyGo was awarded a TIGER grant for $10M which requires a $2.5M local match.   
This will allow IndyGo to buy or recondition up to twenty-two (22) buses to fully 
electric power.  The project has been submitted for the TIP and then we will work 
with FTA to activate the grant.  FTA visited Indy this month to discuss the project.  
We hope to have the grant executed by the end of the month. 
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Transit Enhancement Projects 

PUP Stops (30) 

166 Total Adopted Stops 

 

¶ The Route 10 added one bus to improve on-time performance.  The number of trips 
remains the same, but by adding a bus we are able to allow the schedule to run on 
time.   Feedback from operators has been positive.   

 

¶ DPW and IndyGo will be partnering from 2013-2015 to upgrade bus stops and areas 
around high use bus stops that are lacking certain infrastructure.  IndyGo will design 
the bus stops with TE funds through our formula grants and DPW will complete the 
construction/site work.  This partnership should allow us to improve more sites in 
the future.  We estimate construction to cost approximately $150K per year.  Four 
sites have been identified and site design has been completed.  The contract for 
construction is in the letting phase.  They are 10th/Shortridge/Shadeland, 
Madison/Hanna, Franklin/42nd, and Mitthoefer/42nd/Ellis.  Construction will begin 
this spring. 

 

Scheduling   

Pick changes took effect on February 9.   

o Route 10 schedule change to Eskenazi Health.  Positive feedback to allow buses 
to run on-time. 

o Route 19 services to 96th Street have been eliminated and the schedule has been 
adjusted. 

o Route 24 has one more evening inbound trip after 6pm weekdays. 
o Route 31 had running time adjustments. 

 

Community Development Activities: 

¶ IPTC hosted a call for projects meeting for available FTA Section 5310 (“Enhanced 
Mobility of Seniors and Individuals with Disabilities”) program grant funds, on 
February 25, 2014 at the IndyGo offices. The meeting announced the availability of 
$971,441 in Section 5310 programmatic funds. The meeting was attended by 
eighteen representatives from various organizations and agencies. The meeting also 
allowed us the opportunity to provide a presentation and training on the 
requirements of Title VI, including our responsibility for subrecipient compliance. 
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¶ Grant application deadline for this year’s call for projects will be Friday, April 25, 
2014, with grant award announcements anticipated by mid June 2014. All grant 
awarded projects will be able to commence January 2015. 

  

¶ Execution of subrecipient agreements which began in January, continue for projects 
funded from the 2013 call for projects. 2013 was also the last year for JARC and New 
Freedom grant awards.   

 

¶ Staff is working to close out several JARC and New Freedom grants that have 
concluded.  

  

¶ Staff also continues to provide technical assistance to current grantees as needed 
and requested, and conduct subrecipient site visits. 

 

¶ The project manager continues to work with other local organizations and human 
service providers to address transportation needs, provide technical assistance, and 
to identify opportunities for promoting and enhancing IndyGo service delivery and 
increasing ridership. Meetings attended during the report period included:  

 

Welcoming Indianapolis Week Planning Committee (2/11) 
Mayor’s Night Out – Franklin Township (2/11) 
Michigan Road Commercial Node Study Workshop (2/19) 
Indy Re-Zone Steering Committee Meeting (2/20) 
 

 

 



HUMAN RESOURCES FEBRUARY 2014 
3-27-14 

Item No. I – 4 
 
 
 
TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 
 
FROM:  Phalease M. Crichlow, Vice President of Human Resources  
 

 
CONSIDERATION OF HUMAN RESOURCES REPORT FEBRUARY 2014 
 
 
ISSUE: A written report of Human Resources information will be presented at the board 

meeting. 
 
 
RECOMMENDATION:   Receive Human Resources report. 
 
 
 
 
 
Phalease M. Crichlow 
Vice President of Human Resources   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Contributing Staff: 
Teresa Boone, Employee Relations Manager 
Brandon Jackson, Human Resources Manager 



February 2014 
Human Resources Department Board Report 

 
Staffing and Recruitment  
 

In February 2014 turnover for IPTC continues to trend below the Midwest region’s overall average of 
3.9%.  In comparison to the industry area, IPTC is trending above the 1.7% average by 0.93%.  The 
Human Resources department is working closely with the transportation department implementing a 
proactive recruitment strategy to meet the ongoing demands of the fixed route department by initiating 
the recruitment process and planning for new class of coach operators when staffing levels drop 6%. 
 

Staffing 
Active Employees 
488 
Union 
419 
Non-Union 
69 
Separations 
13 
Union 
12 
Non-Union 
1 
 

Turnover Rate - February 2014 
2.63% 
 

Staffing Capacity 
9.11% Below Maximum Capacity 
532 FTE Budget 
483.5 FTE Total - February 2014 
 

Recruitment 
 

Recruitment and Selection   
Pre-employment 

skills testing 
Unemployment  

Hearings   
Drug and 

Alcohol Test   

Union Positions 
  

Number of 
claims  10 

Pre-
employment 36 

Defect Mechanic 32 5 Hearings  0 Random 13 

Fixed Route Operator 52 44 Hearings lost  0 Post-accident 7 

General Laborer 20 0 
  

Follow-up 1 

Vehicle Maintenance Supervisor 45 0 
   

57 

  149 49 
   

  

Non-union Positions 
     

  

Marketing Specialist 52 

    
  

  52 
    

  

Total 201           

Month 
Monthly  

Turnover Rate 

January 1.79 

February 2.63 
Year to Date 2.20 
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Employee Wellness & Employee/Labor Relations  
 
Employee Wellness 
February 2014 ends with a significant spike in the employee wellness participation. The increase is due 

to employees recognizing the benefit in meeting with their wellness coach early to prepare for their 

2014 wellness goals.  

IPTC staff has regular quarterly meeting with Activate, Advantage and IPTC’s Benefit consultant, and Old 

National Insurance. Through collaborative efforts, the partnership is designed to maximize the clinic 

utilization and find innovative ways to keep employees engaged in their health.  The goal is to increase 

utilization by employees and family members and encourage preventive health screenings. Key 

conditions based on the 2013 yearend report that IPTC will focus education and programming on will 

include: 

¶ Tobacco Cessation  

¶ Weight management  

¶ Hypertension 

¶ Nutrition 

 

Activate Clinic Utilization 
 

Participation 

Total Employee Encounters 391 

Total Spouse Encounters 22 

Total Dependent Encounters 9 

Total Encounters 422 

% Total Participation 31% 

  Prescriptions Dispensed 

Total for Onsite Pharmacy 37 

Total for Offsite Pharmacy 20 

Total Prescriptions Filled 57 

 

 

 



Item I – 4 
Page 3 

Employee & Labor Relations 

There were two (2) - 2nd step grievances heard. Both were attendance related.  

In an effort to build labor/management relations, Human Resources and Operations work to partner 

with ATU Local 1070 leadership to proactively mediate issues that arise.  Recently, the ATU Local 1070 

and IPTC agreed to amend the “light duty program“ assignments by increasing the job assignments 

within the program.  These new assignments will prove more effective in transitioning the employee 

back to work from a “work-related” injury.  

Employee Benefits & Workers’ Compensation 
 
There were a total of fifteen (15) “incidents” for the month of February. Of these fifteen (15) incidents, 
six (6) were reportable (became worker’s compensation claims) and nine (9) were non-reportable.  Two 
(2) reportable incidents were denied.  There were zero (0) temporary total disability (TTD) claimants for 
the month of February. The light duty program was assigned to one (1) claimant with an average one (1) 
day(s) off before being assigned.  IPTC continues to report record low claim numbers.  January and 
February were no TTD claimants and the open number of claims remains steady at a low of .5 per 
month. 
 

 MONTH REPORTABLE NON-REPORTABLE LIGHT DUTY TTD DENIED TOTAL LOST TIME OPEN CLAIMS 

JAN 1 8 0 1 0 10 0 days 1 

FEB 6 9 1 0 2 15 6 days 0 

 
 



CEO Report 
3-27-14 

Item No. I – 5 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 
 
FROM:  Michael A. Terry, President/CEO  
 

CONSIDERATION OF CEO REPORT 

 
ISSUE: An oral report of IndyGo business and information will be presented at the board 

meeting. 
  
 

RECOMMENDATION: Receive CEO report. 

 

 

 

Michael A. Terry 
President/CEO 
 
 
 
 
 
 


